       MINUTES OF THE Regularly scheduled MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION OF STAUNTON COMMUNITY UNIT DISTRICT #6, Macoupin and Madison Counties, Illinois, held in the school Library on Monday, January 23rd, 2017. 
 I. Call to Order

President Tingle called the Public Hearing (Concerning the Intent of the Board of Education to Sell Not to Exceed $2,900,000 General Obligation School Bonds) at 7:00 p.m. He then turned the hearing over to Superintendent Cox, who told the Board and the audience that the District intends to sell $2.9 million in Alternate Revenue Bonds funded by the 1 cent County schools Facility Tax, not property tax, to make capital improvements on District Buildings. The Resolution, approved by the Board during the previous meeting, provided for a thirty day period where voters could petition this sale and have it placed on the ballot during the April 2017 General Election. The notice of sale was published in the Alton Telegraph and Staunton Star Times per legal requirement. No petitions were circulated nor submitted and the one question has was submitted to the Board was satisfactorily answered.
II. Conduct Public Hearing on Concerning the Intent of the Board of Education to Sell Not to Exceed $2,900,000 General Obligation School Bonds

After Mr. Cox's  explanation of the sale of the bonds, he asked for questions from the audience or the Board. Neither the audience nor the Board had questions for Mr. Cox.

III. Adjourn


With no questions, Tingle asked for a motion to close the Hearing. Tingle made a motion to close the Hearing. Lamore seconded it. On a roll call vote Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Skertich, Kinder, and Tingle voted to close the Hearing. 
.
IV. Call to order/Roll Call

    A. President Chris Tingle called the Regular Meeting of the Board of Education to order at 7:07 pm in the school Library. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Roll was taken: Board members Dave Lamore, Stefanie Legendre, Kim Peterson, John Renner, Scott Skertich, Janice Kinder and Chris Tingle were present. No one absent. Administration in attendance were Superintendent Dan Cox, High School Principal Brett Allen, Grade School Principal Nancy Werden and Assistant Principal Ryan McGowen.
   B.  Approval of Regular Meeting Agenda

Kinder made a motion to approve the regular agenda as presented. Skertich seconded the motion. On a roll call vote: Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Skertich, Kinder, and Tingle voted to approve the agenda as posted. 
V. Administrator Reports      
A. Superintendent Dan Cox

                 State of the District Report- Superintendent Cox read a 5 1/2 page "State of the District" report describing our District, highlighting the numerous accomplishments of the District, describing how we have reduced the deficit by over $1,000,000, thanked the community for their support, praised the passage of the 1 cent sales tax as a way to upgrade our facilities, engaged in a comprehensive and collaborative strategic planning effort (well over 200 school faculty, staff, students, families, and community at large had input), and warned of challenges that lay ahead because of the state's unpredictable funding practices as of January 23, 2017.
          A moment of silence was held in honor of a 2014 SHS student, Sean Abernathy, who passed away Saturday January 21, 2017.


High School Principal Brett Allen then recognized Staunton High School’s 2017-18 state scholars: Marcella McCalla, Jonathan McEnery (absent), Austin Parish, Abbie Peterson, Emily Redeker, Markelle Reising, and Colin Robertson.
  B. Principals reports: 
Grade School by Nancy Werden

 Institute Day


Upon return from Christmas break, the teachers had a workshop with Mr. Larry Newmann to learn about bullying identification and awareness. From this workshop, committees were created and teachers volunteered to develop common language for student expectations by grade band (as this was one of the areas that they stated we needed to work on going forward).  The teachers will be working on this the next few weeks in committee and staff-wide at the next school improvement day in February.

      Paper Tigers


A voluntary viewing of the documentary Paper Tigers will be held on January 24-25 after school for any staff members that would like to attend. This documentary will help us with our work to identify the needs of the student population and help staff become more aware of what students may be experiencing outside of the school setting. This will help lead our discussions and help us work towards developing common language and expectations for our buildings.

 Reading Recovery Conference/PE Workshop


Two teams of teachers (one from the high school and one elementary) will be attending the Reading Recovery Conference in Chicago to help teachers learn strategies currently being used to help students improve their reading skills and comprehension. Teachers will learn research based interventions that can be applied in the classroom. PE teachers will also be attending a workshop at this time to learn how to record data for the 4 required areas of measurement. This training will be in Belleville on January 19, 2017.

 Freshman Orientation


The freshman registration meeting will be held Monday, January 30 at 6:00p.m. in the high school auditorium. This is an important meeting that students and parents should attend in order for 8th grade students to gain an understanding of what classes are available and extracurricular activities they will be able to join.  

Upcoming Events

Reading Recovery Conference

Basketball Tournaments for 7th and 8th Grade Boys

PE Teachers will be attending workshops for state measurements and data recording.

Beginning of the Scholastic Bowl season in the Junior High

FFA Dinner Auction

Teachers attending workshops for the new changes in the KIDS program for first grade.

FFA Week in February-High School students will be working in elementary classrooms to teach students about Agriculture.
As of today, January 17, 2017, there are no Out of School Suspensions for the month of January.

High School by Brett Allen


Mr. Allen commended our Illinois State Scholars: Marcella McCalla, Jonathan McEnery, Austin Parish, Abbie Peterson, Emily Redeker, Markelle Reising, and Colin Robertson


Mrs. Cress has started the process of registering students for next year’s courses. In addition, a Freshmen Registration Meeting for parents and students will held the evening of Monday, January 30th at 6:00 PM in the high school auditorium. Information will be provided to incoming freshmen and their parents about the registration process and the importance of picking the right courses.  


Natalie Gusewelle and Eric Hasquin have been nominated for the 2016-2017 IHSA All-State Academic Team. 


The 10th annual FFA, Friends for Ag, Dinner Auction will be held on Saturday, February 4th, 2016 at the Crystal Ballroom in Staunton.  Doors will open at 4:00 PM with buffet dinner being served from 4:30 PM – 6:30 PM.  If anyone is interested in purchasing tickets, please contact the Staunton FFA Alumni Association or the high school office.


The annual Band Booster Trivia Night/Auction will be held Saturday, February 4th at 7:00 PM at Concordia Hall. If you are interested in signing up for a team please contact a member of the Band Boosters.  


Congratulations to Honor Baker, Mali Hoffman, Kailyn Meyers and Ariana Coan for being selected by nomination to participate in the SIUE Bi-State Honor Band Festival that was held this past weekend on January 20th and the 21st.


SHS will be hosting the ACT on Saturday, February 11th for any student that is interested. Students can sign up and pay online through ACT.org.  

	No students were suspended out-of-school since the December 2016 Board of Education Meeting.  

For the spring 2017 semester, 3 students have been administratively transferred to the Alternative Center for Education #40 in Carlinville, IL.  The primary reason for all 3 transfers is for credit recovery purposes and to assist the students in getting back on track for graduation.  The secondary reason for the transfers is due to behavioral issues the students are having and interventions that have been implemented at SHS have proven to be unsuccessful. In all 3 instances, the student’s parents were in agreement that the transfer needed to occur in order to help the child be more successful.  

      


 VI. Recognition of Public/Visitors


President Tingle acknowledged Kelly Costa, reporter from the Staunton Star Times, Staunton High School’s 2017-18 state scholars: Marcella McCalla (and her parents Marcy and Phil), Austin Parish (and Mom Shannon Fuller), Abbie Peterson, Emily Redeker (and parents Kim and Brent), Markelle Reising (and parents Mark and Dawn), and Colin Robertson (and mom Karen). Also present were Bruce Malone, local IFT President, Dennis Weedman, School Attorney, Van-Lear Eckert attorney from the IFT, John Barger (IFT), and Kayla Kuethe.

VII. Roll call to go into Closed Session of Purposes defined in:


Skertich made a motion to go into executive session at 7:25 pm in the unit library. Kinder seconded the motion. On a roll call vote: Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Skertich Kinder, and Tingle voted to go into executive session to discuss: 
      A.  5ILCS 120/2(c)(1)- The appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance, or dismissal of specific employees of the public body or legal counsel for the public body.

      B. 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(2)- Collective negotiating matters between the public body and its employees or their representatives, or deliberations concerning salary schedules for one or more classes of employees
      C. 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(21)- Discussion of minutes of meeting lawfully closed under the Open Meetings Act

· Peterson made a motion to return to the regular order of Business at 8:29 p.m. Legendre seconded the motion. On a roll call Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Kinder and Tingle voted to return to the regular order of business.
Action on items discussed in first closed session minutes (IX)
· Discipline or Discharge of Educational support personnel employee of the public body

· Termination Hearing

Renner made a motion to approve a resolution to dismiss an educational support personnel employee (Kayla Kuethe) of the district and authorize notice of dismissal and charges. Tingle seconded the motion. On a roll call Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Kinder and Tingle voted to support Mr. Cox's recommendation and dismiss the educational support personnel employee.

Kinder made a motion to return to closed session at 8:38. Skertich seconded the motion. On a roll call vote  Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Skertich Kinder, and Tingle voted to go into executive session to continue discuss:

B. 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(2)- Collective negotiating matters between the public body and its employees or their representatives, or deliberations concerning salary schedules for one or more classes of employees
  C. 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(21)- Discussion of minutes of meeting lawfully closed under the Open Meetings Act

VIII. Roll call to Open Session

Renner  made a motion to return to the regular order of business at 9:29 p.m. Skertich seconded the motion. On a roll call Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Kinder and Tingle voted to return to the regular order of business. 
IX. Action on items discussed in closed session minutes

    A. Discipline or Discharge of Educational support personnel employee of the public body

(See Termination Hearing under VII after the Board came out of closed session).
Administrator Contracts – The Board discussed contract extensions for administration. The Board directed the school attorney, Mr. Dennis Weedman, to begin preliminary work to extend Mr. Cox's contract by four years, Mr. Allen's contract by two years, and Mrs. Werden's contract by one year. 
Superintendent Evaluation – Individual members of the Board were given blank copies of the Superintendent's evaluation to be completed before the next meeting. The completed copies are to be given to the Board Secretary to be compiled before the regularly scheduled February meeting. 
Collective Negotiations

Dennis Weedman was also instructed to begin initial gathering of information (proposed legislation and state funding possibilities) so the Board can initiate discussions regarding upcoming contract negotiations with teachers and custodians. 

     B. Consideration and Action to Open Closed Session Minutes

January is the time for the six month review of closed session minutes for the Board to determine to open all or portions of the minutes or whether to keep them closed. It has been advised by council and recommended by the Superintendent that the closed session minutes remain closed. The Board discussed the issue and  will take action next month.
X. Consent Agenda
         A. Approval of Bills/Payroll/Treasurer's Report for November 
         B. Approval of Minutes from December, 2016 

C. Approval of Personnel:
· Approval of SHS Asst. Football Coaches: 1) Troy Redfern 2) Brian Munson 
    3) Larry Caldieraro
· Approval of SHS Football Volunteer Coaches: Chris Semanik, Bob Semanik, Brandon Saffel, Lucas Meyer, Mark Sievers, and Nick Mellenthin
· Approval of SHS Assistant Track Coach: John Kloss
· Approval of SJH Scholastic Bowl Sponsor: Erin Geringer
· Approval of Bus Driver: Maynard Jett
· Approval of Transportation Director Employment Agreement
· Recognition of Resignations and Retirements: Tabitha Miller as JCJH and HS Cheerleading Sponsor effective at the end of the current season with thanks for service
         Lance Dillon, Head Girls Soccer Coach with thanks for service

D. Acceptance of Donations: 1) SHS Boys Soccer - $375 to the District from team fundraiser goal. 

                             2) Mike Kessler – 20 LED Light Fixtures, 410 T-8 Light Bulbs



  3) The Staunton Sports Boosters is planning to purchase and install 



fencing along the HS bullpen ($1,947.00) and install fencing around 



the softball field ($14,385)


E. Destruction of Closed Session Recordings older than 18 months

         Superintendent Cox recommended the approval of the consent agenda as presented.  Kinder made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented (with action on closed session to be taken next month). Skertich seconded the motion. On a roll call vote: Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Skertich, Kinder and Tingle voted to approve the agenda as presented.
XI. Financial Report 

    A. Presentation of the District Budget Projections
   
Mr. Cox presented the Board with a three year projection of the District's financial projection and he stated that there is room for "cautious optimism". The District has seen a big enrollment jump this year which is 
contrary to current trends in neighboring school districts. Both Educational Fund Benefits (decreased by $171,955) and Supplies (decreased by $262,272) have been reduced since 2010. Since 2012 the Educational Fund Expenditures have been reduced by $1,419,446. Our Local Educational Fund resources have increased between $95,000 and $100,000 but he warned if a proposed property freeze would pass the Legislature, we would lose that. He noted that since 2012 our District's State Revenue has decreased by $1,307,035 and remarked that this is critical because the district relies on 52% of its funding to come from the state (the average is 26%). The Operations and Maintenance Fund showed a large increase in 2014-2016, but this is because a portion of O&M Funds had been paid out of the Education Fund before transferring that expense to the O&M Fund. The Transportation Fund expenditures have been reduced by $141,803 since 2012 but expenses will probably increase in the future due to the need to upgrade several older buses. In summary, assuming all variables remain constant, our GSA remains prorated at 92%, local revenue will remain flat (PTEL District), salary increases are projected using only the average salary scheduled step, and only one known retirement is included (and has not been replaced for the purpose of projections), there will be deficit spending in the Transportation Fund (need buses), and after 7 years of deficit spending, a balanced budget is a "cautiously optimism" possibility.
XII. Unfinished Business
    A.  Approval of Resolution to Regulate Expense Reimbursements 
      The Local Government Travel Expense Control Act (that we adopted as policy last month) prohibits reimbursement for entertainment expenses. It also requires school boards to regulate expenses for travel, meal, and lodging expenses for their officers and employees. The Superintendent recommends that the Board approves the resolution regulating expense reimbursements as presented. Skertich made a motion to approve the resolution regulating expense reimbursements as presented. Peterson seconded the motion. On a roll call vote: Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Skertich, Kinder  and Tingle voted to approve the resolution regulating expense reimbursements as presented.
    B. Approval of Resolution for Interfund Loan of $828,758.70 from the Working Cash Fund to the Capital Projects Fund
        The Board will utilize the temporary loan in order to make a down payment to GRP Mechanical for the capital projects to be completed during the summer 2017; thereby allowing materials to be ordered to secure the most competitive pricing. Funds will be reimbursed upon receipt of alternate bond revenue from the County Schools Facilities Sales Tax during March or April. Superintendent Cox recommends approval of the motion to approve an interfund loan of $828,758.70 from the Working Cash Fund to the Capital Projects Fund to be repaid immediately upon the receipt of expected revenues. Tingle made a motion to approve the resolution for an interfund loan of $828,758.70 from the Working Cash Fund to the Capital Projects Fund to be repaid immediately upon the receipt of expected revenues. Renner seconded the motion. On a roll call vote: Lamore, Legendre, Peterson, Renner, Skertich, Kinder  and Tingle voted to approve the resolution for an interfund loan of $828,758.70 from the Working Cash Fund to the Capital Projects Fund to be repaid immediately upon the receipt of expected revenues.
      C. Review of District' Strategic Plan

 Over the past several months input from students, staff, parents, and the community was sought regarding the recent successes and issues facing Staunton Schools. In total, 244 representatives from these various constituents provided input that led to shaping a vision for our future as well as near term priorities and goals. The Board was updated on the progress of Strategic Plan implementation. The Board plans to approve the implementation of the Plan in February.
XIII. New Business
    A. Consideration and possible action on Board of Education Policies Undergoing Five Year Review 


The Board tabled this until next month
 XIV. Correspondence

      The District sent flowers and a card to Norma Yarnek's, long time School Treasurer, wake.
. 

 XV. General Discussion


Mr. Cox told the Board that former  SHS student (2014 Graduate), Sean Abernathy's wake will be held at the Williamson Funeral Home from 5-8 p.m. on Thursday night and the funeral will be at 10:00 at St Michael's Church on Friday, January 27, 2017. 
 XVI. Adjournment


With no further business Tingle made a motion for adjournment. Renner seconded the motion. All members present voted for adjournment. Meeting adjourned at 10:22 p.m. The next regularly scheduled meeting will be February 27th, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. in the high school library.





    














Dave Lamore, Secretary of Staunton School District








